
SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION BALTIMORE, MD  21235-0001 

SOCIAL SECURITY 
The Commissioner 

June 3, 2019 

The Honorable Jesus Garcia 

United States House of Representatives 

Washington, DC  20515 

Dear Mr. Garcia: 

Thank you for your May 2, 2019 letter regarding our resumption of mailing Educational 

Correspondence (EDCOR)/Employer Correction Request (i.e. “no-match”) letters.  Last year, we 

decided to resume mailing revised EDCOR letters to improve the accuracy of our wage reporting 

process.  We use wage information to determine eligibility for, and the amount of, Social 

Security benefits that a worker – and his or her spouse or dependents – may receive.  If we 

cannot match the name and Social Security Number (SSN) reported by the employer on a Form 

W-2, we cannot credit earnings to the employee’s record, which may cause errors to the benefits

the employee is due.

Accordingly, our current EDCOR letters inform employers whenever they submit at least one 

name and SSN combination on Form W-2 that does not match our records.  The letters advise 

employers that corrections are needed for us to properly post the employee’s earnings to the 

correct record, while also educating employers and encouraging them to use our online wage 

reporting tools to improve the accuracy of their wage reporting.  Employers who use our online 

tools can eliminate most mismatches before submitting their wage reports, and can view and 

correct wage reports we could not post to an individual’s earnings record.  This should have a 

positive impact on the accuracy of our wage reporting process.  We have seen an increase in 

businesses using our online electronic wage reporting system and an increase in the number of 

users who have registered for authorization to view detailed name/SSN mismatch error 

information.    

As noted in the EDCOR letter, a name and SSN no-match is not an indication of an employee’s 

work authorization or immigration status.  Because a no-match provides insufficient information 

to determine its cause, SSA takes no specific actions other than to send the EDCOR letter to the 

employer to try to resolve the no-match and ensure proper crediting of wages to employee 

records.  SSA is not a law enforcement agency and our role is limited in scope to trying to ensure 

we credit each employee with his or her earnings to determine eligibility for and the amount of 

program benefits.  Additionally, the EDCOR letter specifically advises employers not to take an 

adverse action against an employee based on the letter. 



I hope you find this information helpful.  If you have further questions, please contact me or 

have your staff contact Royce Min, our Acting Deputy Commissioner for Legislation and 

Congressional Affairs, at .  We are sending similar responses to the cosigners of 

your letter.  

Sincerely, 

Nancy A. Berryhill 

Acting Commissioner 

(b) (6)



SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION BALTIMORE, MD  21235-0001 

SOCIAL SECURITY 
The Commissioner 

June 3, 2019 

The Honorable Tammy Baldwin 

United States Senate 

Washington, DC  20510 

Dear Senator Baldwin: 

Thank you for your April 25, 2019 letter regarding our resumption of mailing Educational 

Correspondence (EDCOR)/Employer Correction Request (i.e. “no-match”) letters.  Last year, we 

decided to resume mailing revised EDCOR letters to improve the accuracy of our wage reporting 

process.  We use wage information to determine eligibility for, and the amount of, Social 

Security benefits that a worker – and his or her spouse or dependents – may receive.  If we 

cannot match the name and Social Security Number (SSN) reported by the employer on a Form 

W-2, we cannot credit earnings to the employee’s record, which may cause errors to the benefits

the employee is due.

Accordingly, our current EDCOR letters inform employers whenever they submit at least one 

name and SSN combination on Form W-2 that does not match our records.  The letters advise 

employers that corrections are needed for us to properly post the employee’s earnings to the 

correct record, while also educating employers and encouraging them to use our online wage 

reporting tools to improve the accuracy of their wage reporting.  Employers who use our online 

tools can eliminate most mismatches before submitting their wage reports, and can view and 

correct wage reports we could not post to an individual’s earnings record.  This should have a 

positive effect on the accuracy of our wage reporting process.  We have seen an increase in 

businesses using our online electronic wage reporting system and an increase in the number of 

users who have registered for authorization to view detailed name/SSN mismatch error 

information.  

As noted in the EDCOR letter, a name and SSN no-match is not an indication of an employee’s 

work authorization or immigration status.  Because a no-match provides insufficient information 

to determine its cause, SSA takes no specific actions other than to send the EDCOR letter to the 

employer to try to resolve the no-match and ensure proper crediting of wages to employee 

records.  SSA is not a law enforcement agency and our role is limited in scope to trying to ensure 

we credit each employee with his or her earnings to determine eligibility for and the amount of 

program benefits.  Additionally, the EDCOR letter specifically advises employers not to take an 

adverse action against an employee based on the letter. 



Enclosed, we provide responses to the National Grocer Association’s specific questions.  We 

hope you find this information helpful.  If you have further questions, please contact me or have 

your staff contact Royce Min, our Acting Deputy Commissioner for Legislation and 

Congressional Affairs, at   

          Sincerely, 

Nancy A. Berryhill 

Acting Commissioner 

(b) (6)



Enclosure – The Honorable Tammy Baldwin 

1. What happens at the end of the 60 days as noted in the SSA notice?

We mail EDCOR letters to all employers who submit at least one name and SSN on a Form-W2

for an employee that does not match our records.  These are educational letters intended to alert

employers of a no-match, and to provide useful information about the online tools they can use

to improve the accuracy of their wage reporting.  However, if the information remains incorrect,

eventually the employee may not receive the correct Social Security benefit that is due.

Accordingly, we ask employers to take timely action on no-matches to ensure their employees’

wages are posted correctly to our records.  However, we do not take any action, nor are there any

SSA-related consequences, for employers’ non-compliance with our letters.

2. How do employers communicate with SSA if there are no corrections? If an employer has

multiple terminations and cannot inquire of their information, is the communication done

via a letter, an online tool, etc.?

We encourage employers to sign up for our Business Services Online (BSO) to view each no-

match and to submit Forms W-2C to us electronically.  After reviewing, if the employer

determines his or her records are correct, the employer should refer the employee to visit their

nearest SSA office to update their records.  The employer does not need to take any further

action.  Similarly, if an employer can no longer reach the employee due to termination of

employment, the employer does not need to take action.

3. If an employer has verified there is no typographical error, but the employee supplies new

information, will the SSA then re-run the data against SSA database and communicate

with the employer if there is still a mismatch?

If employer records are accurate, and the no-match is a result of information not being current in

our records (e.g., the employee had a name change due to marriage or divorce but did not report

it to us), the employer should refer the employee to SSA to update their SSN record.  After the

employee updates their record, employers can verify the no-match has been resolved by using

our online SSN Verification Service available through our BSO website.

If the employer records are inaccurate because they contain old or outdated information (e.g.,

employee provided maiden name on Form W-2 and failed to report name change to employer),

the employer should submit a Form W2-C, as noted above.



SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION BALTIMORE, MD  21235-0001 

SOCIAL SECURITY 
The Commissioner 

August 7, 2019 

The Honorable Richard E. Neal 

Chairman, Committee on Ways and Means 

United States House of Representatives 

Washington, DC  20515 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

Thank you for your June 28, 2019 letter regarding the agency’s resumption of mailing 

Educational Correspondence (EDCOR)/Employer Correction Request (i.e. “no-match”) letters 

earlier this year.  The agency decided to resume mailing revised EDCOR letters as another tool 

to improve wage reporting and earnings history accuracy.  I appreciate that we agree on the 

importance of that goal.  I understand your concerns regarding the potential for employers to 

misunderstand the letters’ intent.   

From the outset of the plan to send the letters, the agency has been proactive in engaging the 

employer community regarding online services, and informing them about what employers 

should and should not do upon receipt of an EDCOR letter.  The letters specifically advise 

employers not to take adverse action against an employee based on the letter. 

Enclosed, we provide responses to your specific questions.  I hope you find this information 

helpful.  If you have further questions, please contact me or have your staff contact Eric 

Skidmore, our Acting Deputy Commissioner for Legislation and Congressional Affairs, at 

.  We are sending similar responses to the cosigners of your letter.

Sincerely, 

Andrew Saul 

Commissioner 

Enclosures 

(b) (6)



Enclosure 1 – Page 1 – The Honorable Richard E. Neal 

1. Rationale for Policy Change:

a) Why did SSA reverse its prior position and resume mailing employer no-match

letters, when past experience clearly demonstrated that the letters are ineffective

and an inefficient use of resources?

RESPONSE:  We resumed sending the letters to improve the accuracy of earnings

records.  We revised the EDCOR letter to make them more effective.  The new EDCOR

letter:

 does not include Social Security Numbers (SSN), consistent with the Social

Security Number Fraud Prevention Act of 2017 (P.L. 115-59);

 is mailed to all employers who submit at least one name and SSN on a Form-W2

for an employee that does not match our records; and,

 educates employers about online services available through Business Services

Online (BSO), which helps employers submit accurate wage reports by reducing

the instances of no-matches before, during, and after they submit wage reports.

Removing SSNs from the revised letters incentivizes employers to use our online tools to 

view and correct no-matches.  Early data shows an increase in employers using our 

online wage reporting tools.   

b) The OIG report cited above found that SSA's Decentralized Correspondence

(DECOR) letters, which are sent directly to workers, were more effective than the

employer EDCOR letters in correcting earnings records, which supports SSA's

mission. Why isn't SSA sending DECOR letters to workers instead of EDCOR

letters to employers?

RESPONSE:  We receive more than 7 million no matches from Forms W-2.  It is more

cost efficient to send a single letter to an employer than to send a letter to each of that

employer’s employees.  Notifying the employer also gives us another chance to

encourage the employer to use online services, which identifies most no-matches before

the employer submits the wage report.

c) In the past, SSA discontinued sending no-match letters due to budget concerns.

SSA's budget problems are well-documented and ongoing, and have led to excessive

wait times for appeals hearings, on the toll-free telephone assistance lines, in SSA

field offices, and in SSA's processing centers. Given these problems, why did SSA

choose to resume sending the letters?

RESPONSE:  The Earnings Suspense File has more than $1.5 trillion in uncredited wages

and we need to do what we reasonably can to address this problem and not continue to

add wages to the file.  Sending the revised EDCOR letters provides a more cost-efficient

means to improve the accuracy of our wage records than mailing individual DECOR

letters.  We maximize outreach by sending letters to all employers with one or more no-

match.  To reduce operational impact, the letters instruct employers to view and correct

no-matches through BSO and provide our specialized BSO telephone number for

questions.
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BSO allows employers to report wages, view status including mismatches, and see errors 

and error notices for wage reports.  By comparison, not only are DECOR letters more 

expensive because we would have to mail so many more of them, but they would also 

likely drive more traffic to field offices and frontline operations. 

d) Why did SSA decide to send vastly more letters in 2019 — to any employer with at 

least one no-match — than it had in most prior years, when it sent letters only to 

employers above a certain threshold number or percentage of no-matches? 

RESPONSE:  Based on OIG’s report, we are sending EDCOR letters to all employers 

who submit at least one no-match.  OIG found that “about 74 percent of employers who 

reported wage items with mismatched names and SSNs did not receive an EDCOR letter 

primarily because of the Agency’s criteria for issuing the letters.”  

2. Number of letters: 

a)   How many no-match letters are being sent in 2019, and how many have already 

been sent? 

 

RESPONSE:  We have mailed 577,349 of the approximately 800,000 letters we are 

sending in 2019. 

 

b)   On what date did SSA begin mailing the 2019 letters? What is the timing of their 

distribution (e.g., in batches, or on a rolling basis)? 

 

RESPONSE:  On March 29, 2019, we began mailing batches of the 2019 letters for tax 

year 2018for employers who filed their wage reports electronically.  We mailed batches 

of 225,000 letters every two weeks, with the third batch of the remaining 127,349 letters 

mailed on April 26, 2019. 

 

c)   Please provide a table showing the distribution by state of: (i) the total number of 

letters to be sent in 2019; and (ii) the number of letters already sent. 

 

RESPONSE:  In the following table, we provide the total number of letters we have 

mailed thus far.  Currently, we cannot provide a breakdown by state of the unsent 

letters, but we will do so when we have that data. 
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b)   As described above, EDCOR letters were determined to be "not effective" in 

correcting earnings reports, and "not a cost-effective use of resources." What 

evidence does SSA now have to demonstrate that resuming these letters is an 

effective use of the agency's limited resources? 

RESPONSE: The Earnings Suspense File has more than $1.5 trillion in uncredited 

wages, and we need to do what we can to address this problem and not continue to add 

wages to the file.  EDCOR letters are part of an overall strategy and they will have some 

positive effect.  They also allow us to drive employers to online service tools and we 

have already seen increased usage.  It is too soon to determine the effectiveness of the 

revised letters.    

4. Past Experience: 

a)   What was the last year in which SSA sent EDCOR letters to employers? How 

many letters were sent that year, and what criteria were used to determine which 

employers would receive them? What was the total estimated cost of this activity 

(including direct and indirect costs) in that year? 

RESPONSE:  We last sent EDCOR letters in 2006 for tax year 2005.  We sent 137,905 

letters to employers who reported more than 10 no-matches that represented more than 

0.5 percent of the Forms W-2 submitted by that employer.  We estimate the total cost 

for this activity was approximately $200,000.  We note that fiscal year 2006 costs were 

lower than our most recent EDCOR mailings due to the following: 

 Notice volumes were almost 5 times lower; 

 Postage rates were about 35 percent lower; and 

 Our cost per workyear for this activity was about 40 percent lower. 

 

b)   How many individuals were identified through the EDCOR process as not 

matching in that year, and for how many of these individuals did employers 

provided updated records to SSA? 

 

RESPONSE:  Out of the 137,905 EDCOR letters we mailed in 2006, we identified 

about 8.6 million no-matches with 3,060 records corrected through Forms W-2C.   

5. Why do the letters give employers only 60 days to correct the no-matches? In contrast, 

the Department of Justice and the Department of Homeland Security generally 

consider 120 days to be a reasonable amount of time to obtain employment 

documentation, while also acknowledging that it may take even longer to obtain some 

documents. 

 

RESPONSE:  We understand this timeframe has generated concerns within the business 

community and we will remove it from future mailings.   
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6. What if any training or instructions did SSA's front-line staff receive with regard to no-

match letters or assisting workers or employers who are attempting to correct a 

discrepancy? Please provide a copy of any such materials. 

RESPONSE:  Prior to reinstating the mailing of EDCOR letters, we provided:  

 refresher training for telephone support personnel in our Office of Central Operations 

(OCO) who handle incoming calls from employers.  

 an email reminder and sample of the new EDCOR notice to our Regional Employer 

Services Liaison Officers (ESLO) and we provide ad hoc information and materials 

as-needed.  

 instructions to our regional offices, field offices, and teleservice centers informing 

them that we were starting outreach and releasing “Third Party Provider 

Notifications” and EDCOR Announcement Letters starting in July 2018.  

 policy guidance to our regional offices, field offices, and teleservice centers 

explaining the updated EDCOR letters, and instructions for referring inquiries on the 

letter to our Business Services Branch.   

 training for technicians specific to the information in the updated EDCOR letter and 

instructions for handling inquiries about the information. 

 

We are monitoring employer feedback and using that information to provide OCO and 

ESLOs additional information and training. 

Please see enclosed appendix for the relevant POMS sections, which are sensitive and not to 

be shared with the public. 

7. Data Sharing: 

a)   SSA's June 3, 2019, letter to several Members of Congress acknowledged that no-

match letter data is protected under Section 6103 of the Internal Revenue Code, 

which establishes strict protections for tax information. Moreover, both court 

rulings and SSA's own operating procedures explicitly recognize that SSA may not 

share with DHS or other agencies information relating to no-match letters (such as 

the identities of the employers receiving the letters), because it derives from tax 

information. Does this remain SSA's current policy and practice? Do you 

anticipate any changes for the future? 

RESPONSE:  Forms W-2 data, including the EDCOR letter data, is considered Federal 

Tax Information (FTI) under section 6103 of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC); thus, we 

are prohibited from sharing this information with other agencies unless authorized by 

IRC section 6103.  These disclosure policies are documented in our POMS, 

GN 03320.001.C.3. Disclosure of Tax Return Information.  We will continue to comply 

with the law.   
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b)   Is information relating to the BSO portal also protected from disclosure to other 

agencies under Section 6103? Is there any policy or practice under which SSA 

shares BSO information (such as employer registration information) with DHS or 

other agencies? 

RESPONSE:  Information submitted through BSO for wage reporting purposes is 

protected under section 6103 of the IRC.  While we are not aware of requests for BSO 

related information, if we receive a request, we will review it on a case-by-case basis 

factoring in disclosure law.  We process all wage reports as an agent of IRS; thus, we 

share all Forms W-2 information with IRS on a daily basis, and include an indicator 

code when the name and SSN do not match our records. 

c)   Do the answers to 7(a) or 7(b) change if DHS demonstrates that a particular 

employer is already under investigation by DHS or its sub-agencies, and if so, 

under what statutory authority does SSA disclose tax information? In that 

situation, does DHS have the authority to obtain confirmation from SSA as to 

whether the employer has received a no-match letter? If so, how many times has 

SSA provided such information in the past year? 

RESPONSE:  Periodically, we receive ad-hoc requests for information, including FTI, 

from various law enforcement agencies, including DHS, to support criminal 

investigations.  We evaluate each request on a case-by-case basis and determine 

whether we can disclose according to the law, our regulations, and policies.  In all 

cases, we will only disclose FTI as authorized by section 6103 of the IRC.    

d)   How does SSA interpret 8 U.S.C. 1360(b), including any potential conflict with the 

provisions of Section 6103? Does SSA share any information or data with other 

agencies under this provision? If so, please list all instances of such information 

sharing in the past year. 

RESPONSE:  Section 1360(b) of the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) does not 

conflict with section 6103 of the IRC.  Section 1360(b) of the INA requires that we 

provide information in our records that DHS needs to identify and locate aliens in the 

U.S.  FTI does not belong to SSA; therefore, we cannot disclose it for such purposes.  

Accordingly, we disclose to DHS information from our records (i.e., the alien’s SSN, 

name, date of birth, place of birth, and address information) needed to fulfill 

requirements of section 1360(b) of the INA.  We do not disclose information to locate 

or identify an alien under 8 U.S.C. 1360(b) to any other agencies. 
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e)   Since January 2017, please list any instances in which DHS has formally or 

informally requested information from SSA regarding wage earner information 

that is: (a) contained in the Earnings Suspense File; (b) related to an employer's 

use of E-Verify; or (c) related to an immigration or criminal investigation or audit 

of an employer. 

RESPONSE:   

 Contained in the Earnings Suspense File (ESF):  In October 2017, DHS USCIS  

inquired about receiving the Nonwork Alien File (also known as the NWALIEN 

file or NWAF) and ESF, and in February 2018, it submitted a formal request for 

the files.  We determined that we could share the NWALIEN with USCIS and 

provided reimbursement costs; however, USCIS advised us it did not want to 

proceed.  We determined that we could not provide the ESF due to FTI 

restrictions in section 6103 of the IRC.  

 

 Related to employer’s use of E-Verify:  We do not maintain information in our 

records related to employer use of E-Verify, which is a DHS USCIS program. 

   

 Related to an immigration or criminal investigation or audit of an employer: 

Periodically, we receive ad-hoc requests for information, including FTI, from 

various law enforcement agencies, including DHS, to support criminal 

investigations.  We evaluate each request on a case-by-case basis and determine 

whether we can disclose according to the law, our regulations, and policies.  In  

all cases, we will only disclose FTI as authorized by section 6103 of the IRC.    

 

f) What is the current status of sending the Nonwork Alien (NWALIEN) file to DHS, 

and the related data exchange agreement? Has it or will it be sent in 2019, and if so, 

when? What restrictions, statutory or otherwise, govern how DHS can use this 

information? 

 

RESPONSE:  We provided the NWALIEN file to DHS from 1999 through 2006.  In 

2007, the prior agreement expired.  At that time, we also determined DHS would need to 

reimburse us for creating and sharing the NWALIEN file because it is not part of our 

core mission work.  DHS never pursued a new agreement.    

 

As mentioned in our response to 7(e), in February 2018, USCIS submitted a request for 

the NWALIEN file and ESF.  In August 2018, we informed USCIS that we could share 

the NWALIEN file and provided estimated start-up costs. UCSIS said they would review 

and get back to us.  In November 2018, USCIS indicated they did not wish to proceed.  

We defer to DHS USCIS as to what restrictions, statutory or otherwise, govern its use of 

the NWALIEN file. 
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g) Other than the NWALIEN exchange with DHS and the authorized sharing of Form 

W-2 information with IRS, can you confirm that SSA does not, and has not in the 

past, share any data relating to EDCOR letters, no-matches, or the Earnings 

Suspense File with other agencies, such as DHS or IRS? Under what authority is 

that information prohibited from being shared? If data is shared, what restrictions 

are in place regarding how those agencies may or may not use the SSA data for 

other purposes, including immigration enforcement, and what is the statutory basis 

for those restrictions? 

 

RESPONSE:  We process all wage reports as an agent of IRS; thus, we share all Forms 

W-2 information with IRS on a daily basis, and include an indicator code when the name 

and SSN do not match our records.  We maintain the ESF as part of our responsibilities 

to support the wage reporting process on behalf of the IRS in accordance with section 

232 of the Social Security Act.   

 

We do not disclose EDCOR data, no-matches, or the ESF with federal agencies other 

than the IRS, unless authorized by IRC section 6103.  We defer to IRS regarding its 

disclosure of FTI.  

 

 



SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION BALTIMORE, MD  21235-0001 

SOCIAL SECURITY 
The Commissioner 

June 3, 2019 

The Honorable Dianne Feinstein 

United States Senate 

Washington, DC  20510 

Dear Senator Feinstein: 

Thank you for your April 11, 2019 letter regarding our resumption of mailing Educational 

Correspondence (EDCOR)/Employer Correction Request (i.e. “no-match”) letters.  Last year, we 

decided to resume mailing revised EDCOR letters to improve the accuracy of our wage reporting 

process.  We use wage information to determine eligibility for, and the amount of, Social 

Security benefits that a worker – and his or her spouse or dependents – may receive.  If we 

cannot match the name and Social Security Number (SSN) reported by the employer on a Form 

W-2, we cannot credit earnings to the employee’s record, which may cause errors to the benefits

the employee is due.

Accordingly, our current EDCOR letters inform employers whenever they submit at least one 

name and SSN combination on Form W-2 that does not match our records.  The letters advise 

employers that corrections are needed for us to properly post the employee’s earnings to the 

correct record, while also educating employers and encouraging them to use our online wage 

reporting tools to improve the accuracy of their wage reporting.  Employers who use our online 

tools can eliminate most mismatches before submitting their wage reports, and can view and 

correct wage reports we could not post to an individual’s earnings record.  This should have a 

positive effect on the accuracy of our wage reporting process.  We have seen an increase in 

businesses using our online electronic wage reporting system and an increase in the number of 

users who have registered for authorization to view detailed name/SSN mismatch error 

information.    

Enclosed, we provide responses to your specific questions.  We hope you find this information 

helpful.  If you have further questions, please contact me or have your staff contact Royce Min, 

our Acting Deputy Commissioner for Legislation and Congressional Affairs, at  

We are sending similar responses to the cosigners of your letter. 

Sincerely, 

Nancy A. Berryhill 

Acting Commissioner 

(b) (6)



Enclosure – Page 1 – The Honorable - Dianne Feinstein 

1. How did SSA decide to reinstate the practice of sending non-match letters? Did SSA consult with

Department of Homeland Security, Department of Labor, Department of Justice, Department of the

Treasury, or the White House in making this decision? If so, which agencies were consulted?

We decided to resume sending the letters to improve the accuracy of our wage reporting process.  However,

the current EDCOR letter contains key differences from our previous letters.  Specifically, the new EDCOR

letter:

 does not include any Social Security Numbers (SSNs), consistent with the Social Security Number

Fraud Prevention Act of 2017 (P.L. 115-59);

 is mailed to all employers who submit at least one name and SSN on a Form-W2 for an employee

that does not match our records; and,

 educates employers about online services available through Business Services Online (BSO), which

helps employers submit accurate wage reports by reducing the instances of no-matches before,

during, and after they submit wage reports.

This last change – encouraging employers to our free and easy-to-use online services – is consistent with 

SSA OIG reports that concluded we should focus efforts on encouraging use of online employer tools.  

Because we process wage reports as an agent of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), we vetted the revised 

EDCOR letter with IRS.  Consistent with longstanding SSA practice, we engaged in pre-deliberative 

discussions both internally and externally with relevant stakeholders throughout the executive branch. 

2. Who is receiving these letters? Is SSA attempting to reconcile W-2s and social security records for

every employee in the United States? If not, how does SSA determine which employers to review?

How many letters were sent and how many letters does SSA anticipate sending?

As noted above, we are sending the revised EDCOR letter to employers that submit at least one name and

SSN on a Form W-2 for an employee that does not match our records (no-matches).  The current letters

will cover all no-matches for tax year 2018. As of April 26, 2019, we have mailed 577,349 letters. Later

this fall, we plan to mail the remaining letters generated from processing paper Forms W-2 that do not

match our records for tax year 2018.

3. The no-match letter asks each employer to provide any corrections within 60 days of receipt of the

letter. What are the consequences for non-compliance?

These are educational letters intended to alert employers of a no-match, and to provide useful information

about the online tools they can use to improve the accuracy of their wage reporting.  However, if the

information the employer reported is incorrect, eventually the employee may not receive the correct Social

Security benefit that is due.  Accordingly, we ask employers to take timely action on no-matches to ensure

their employees’ wages are posted correctly to our records.  However, we do not take any action, nor are

there any SSA-related consequences, for employers’ non-compliance with our letters.
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4. In implementing this program, has SSA shared any information about employers and employees 

whose records do not match with other agencies?  

 

Forms W-2 data, including the EDCOR letter data, is considered Federal Tax Information under section 

6103 of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC); thus, we are prohibited from sharing this information with other 

agencies unless for a specific purpose authorized under IRC section 6103.  We note that, because we 

process all wage reports as an agent of the IRS and its work, we share all Forms W-2 information with IRS 

on a daily basis, and include an indicator code when the name and SSN do not match our records.    

 

5. If it is discovered that an employee was undocumented and/or was not authorized to work in the 

United States, what actions would SSA take?  

 

As noted in the EDCOR letter, a name and SSN no-match is not an indication of an employee’s work 

authorization or immigration status.  Because a no-match provides insufficient information to determine its 

cause, SSA takes no specific actions other than to send the EDCOR letter to the employer to try to resolve 

the no-match and ensure proper crediting of wages to employee records.  SSA is not a law enforcement 

agency and our role is limited in scope to trying to ensure we credit each employee with his or her earnings 

to determine eligibility for and the amount of program benefits.  Additionally, the EDCOR letter specifically 

advises employers not to take an adverse action against an employee based on the letter. 

Accurate wage information is vital to the administration of our programs.  We hope that by sending EDCOR 

letters to all employers, we will help them reconcile name and SSN no-matches, and, over time, use our 

online services to prevent such no-matches on the front-end.  This will help improve the accuracy of our 

wage records, and ultimately ensure employees receive the benefits they are due.  

6. In the letter sent to employers, SSA described reasons why the records may not be reconciled. What 

proportion of these records does SSA anticipate are incorrect because an employee used a false name 

or social security number? What proportion does SSA anticipate are incorrect because of a name 

change, clerical or typographical error, or incomplete information?  

 

We do not know why an individual’s name and SSN combination do not match our records – whether it is a 

problem with the name or the SSN – and we do not know why employers do not make corrections.  As part 

of our annual wage reporting process, we make every attempt to match employer reported Forms W-2 for its 

employees to our records.  Initially, about six percent of Forms W-2 have an invalid name/SSN 

combination.  However, by using 25 automated program routines that identify commonly occurring errors 

and discrepancies, such as compound hyphenated surnames or transposed digits of an SSN, we are able to 

post about half of these wage reports to our records.  In FY 2018, we posted over 284 million earnings items 

to individual’s records.  We do not know the reason for the remaining three percent that we could not match.  

Although we may not know the reason for these no-matches, it is clear that the earlier employers become 

aware of the errors, the easier it is to resolve them.  For example, as years pass, employees may no longer 

work for the same company, or move.  Swift corrections allows us to credit wages appropriately, keep 

earnings off the Earnings Suspense File and prevent future scrambled earnings workloads for the agency.   







SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION BALTIMORE, MD  21235-0001 

SOCIAL SECURITY 
The Commissioner 

August 7, 2019 

The Honorable John Lewis  

Chairman, Oversight Subcommittee 

Committee on Ways and Means  

United States House of Representatives 

Washington, DC  20515 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

Thank you for your June 28, 2019 letter regarding the agency’s resumption of mailing 

Educational Correspondence (EDCOR)/Employer Correction Request (i.e. “no-match”) letters 

earlier this year.  The agency decided to resume mailing revised EDCOR letters as another tool 

to improve wage reporting and earnings history accuracy.  I appreciate that we agree on the 

importance of that goal.  I understand your concerns regarding the potential for employers to 

misunderstand the letters’ intent.   

From the outset of the plan to send the letters, the agency has been proactive in engaging the 

employer community regarding online services, and informing them about what employers 

should and should not do upon receipt of an EDCOR letter.  The letters specifically advise 

employers not to take adverse action against an employee based on the letter. 

Enclosed, we provide responses to your specific questions.  I hope you find this information 

helpful.  If you have further questions, please contact me or have your staff contact Eric 

Skidmore, our Acting Deputy Commissioner for Legislation and Congressional Affairs, at 

  We are sending similar responses to the cosigners of your letter.

Sincerely, 

Andrew Saul 

Commissioner 

Enclosures 

(b) (6)




